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Our newsletter is a report to our 
constituents to show you how our 
operations are progressing and how 
the Town is doing overall. We contin-
ue to work as a team in serving our 
residents in the most effective and 
cost-efficient manner possible. 

The 2023 Town Budget was again a 
difficult one for us to work on with so 
many unknowns to deal with in terms 
of state aid, sales tax and the cost of 
state mandates that affect our town 
operations. We continued to keep our 
annual budget within the state-im-
posed tax cap, while at the same time 
experiencing ever-increasing state 
mandates with no relief in sight. Sales 
Tax, which our town relies on to fund 
our Highway Department and in part, 
our general fund, increased for 2022 
and that helped us in maintaining our 
operations and staying, once again, 
under the state-imposed tax cap.

Home Rule is once again being chal-
lenged by our Governor.  A proposal 
in the Governor’s Budget preempted 
local government’s zoning authori-
ty in an effort to expand affordable 
housing. While we agree that having 
affordable housing is essential for a 
community to thrive and that rising 
cost of living and scarcity of available 
housing has created an affordable 

housing is-
sue in many 
parts of New 
York State, we 
call upon the 
Governor and 
state legisla-
ture to col-
laborate with 
local govern-
ments on any 
state initiatives addressing affordable 
housing. Simply put, we ask that our 
local authority, as granted by Munici-
pal Home Rule Law,  remain in place 
and honored in any legislation or state 
programs created to address afford-
able housing. 

As a reminder, we continue to deal 
with property owners who violate 
our Building Maintenance Codes and 
Building permits procedures. This be-
havior increases the work load for our 
code officers, town clerk, town judg-
es, town attorney, etc. Properties that 
are in violation of various building 
codes also generate safety and health 
issues that negatively affect neighbors 
and the surrounding community, not 
to mention property values. We will 
not sit idly by and we will take what-
ever necessary action under the law  
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Michael Marinaccio
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to hold property owners responsi-
ble and correct the violations. 

The Town called for a moratorium 
on solar farm projects due to the 
high volume of solar farm appli-
cations that were brought to our 
Town Planning Board. Though we 
had a Solar Farm Town Law in 
place, due to rapid high volume 
of applications, we needed time 
to pause and review our current 
law and look at the best way we 
can protect nearby residents. 
A Solar Farm Committee was 
appointed and they are currently 
reviewing our current law and will 
advise the Town Board of any re-
visions that they recommend. All 
of the applications were concen-

trated along Glenwood Road and 
within close proximity to each 
other. One solar farm project was 
approved by the Planning Board 
over a year ago but we have not 
seen any construction activity 
there. This project is also locat-
ed along Glenwood Road and 
is above the St. Michael’s and 
Glenwood Road cemeteries. 

 As always, it is an honor and a 
pleasure to serve the residents of 
the Town of Dickinson and I am 
looking forward to working with 
you, our staff and our elected offi-
cials in a continuing effort to keep 
the Town of Dickinson as a great 
place to live.       

Message from the Supervisor (continued) Water/Sewer Rates
As a reminder, the Town of 
Dickinson does not have its own 
water wells or sewage treatment 
plant but instead, we purchase 
our water from the Town of 
Chenango, City of Binghamton 
and Johnson City. We average 
the rates that we are charged 
plus we add our maintenance 
and administration costs and 
come up with the rate that you 
are charged. Over the years the 
rates have increased due to water 
treatment costs for our suppliers 
and our own increased labor and 
equipment charges. The same is 
applied to our sewage rates. 

Annual New York State Audit Report
Once again, the New York State Audit & Control rated the Town of Dick-
inson very high in the Town’s financial status. The State reviews all as-
pects of our Financial Status such as the General and Highway Funds, 
Personal Services, Employee Benefits, Bonding, etc. and reported that 
the Town of Dickinson was in an excellent financial position. 

Town Appointments
If you are a resident in the Town of 
Dickinson and you are interested in 
becoming a member of our Zoning, 
Planning and Board of Assessment 
Review, email your interest and a 
short resume to: 

mmarinaccio@townofdickinson.com 

You will be considered when an 
opening occurs.  

Glenwood Cemetery
The Glenwood Cemetery is owned 
and operated by the Town of Dick-
inson. If you are interested in pur-
chasing a plot or would like more 
information, please contact us.

Private Regular Plot: $550.00
Opening/Closing, $500.00
Private Cremains Plot: $250.00
Opening/Closing, $300.00

Contact: Darrell Dennison,  
Administrative Assistant 
Town of Dickinson 
607-723-9401, Ext. 203

Major Road Project
This year we will be doing a ma-
jor project on Sunrise Drive.  Due 
to ongoing drainage issues, we 
will be replacing the under-drain 
which will involve removing all 
the curbs. We will also be making 
improvements to the road which 
will involve 600 ft. of new water 
main. This project will last several 
months. We will be contacting the 
residents for this project with more 
information in the future. 
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Town of Dickinson Court
Welcome to the Town of Dickinson Court!  
Your court is part of the Sixth Judicial 
District Courts of the New York State 
Unified Court System.  This includes 
the counties of Broome, Chemung, 
Chenango, Cortland, Delaware, Madison, 
Otsego, Schuyler, Tioga, and Tompkins.

Most of the work at the Court centers 
on Vehicle Traffic Law infractions and 
misdemeanors.  This would include ar-
raignments, trials and sentencing.  The 
Court also can arraign on felonies how-
ever, after arraignments are completed, 
felonies are typically handled in the 
higher courts.  With the Broome County 
Jail located within the jurisdiction of the 
Court, any criminal activity that occurs 
with inmates at the jail that require 
further court action will be heard in the 
Dickinson Court.  In addition, this Court 
will also hear violations stemming from 
residents disobeying Town ordinances 
such as parking, building codes or dog 
control issues.  

This year, we are pleased to announce 
New York State’s first ever Apprentice-
ship Program created by Dickinson 
Court for the Sixth Judicial District.  
Teaming with SUNY-Broome’s Para-
legal and Criminal Justice program, 
a highly qualified paralegal graduate 
of that program, Alicia Gosney, is 
spending time in our court learning the 

innerworkings of being a Court Clerk 
in a very busy court.  Dickinson Court 
Clerks, Stacy Thatcher and Bradley 
Wallace created the curriculum and are 
responsible for Ms. Gosney’s training.  
In addition, Ms. Gosney will be spend-
ing some time with our Chenango 
Town Court partners in this program.  
We are confident that she will be pre-
pared to help fill a vacuum for clerks 
not only in Broome, but anywhere she 
wishes to seek employment across 
New York State in Town and Village 
courts.  Anyone wishing to find out 
more about the Apprenticeship Pro-
gram either for yourself or someone you 
know, please contact Stacy Thatcher at 
the Court number (607) 723-9404.

As a final note, a reminder that Judges 
will perform marriage ceremonies sub-
ject to their time availability.  Ceremo-
nies can be performed anywhere that 
is mutually agreed upon.  

Should you have any questions regarding 
the operations of the Court, please find 
us on the Town of Dickinson website.

Town Court

Memoriam 

Flags flown at half-staff in honor of the pass-
ing of Town of Dickinson former Supervisor 
John Robert Conklin. 

The Broome County Association 
of Towns & Villages elected its 
new officers for 2023. Presi-
dent, Linda Jackson, Mayor of 
Endicott, Vice-president, Town of 
Binghamton Supervisor Elizabeth 
Rounds, Treasure, Steve Gardner, 
Councilman, Town of Dickinson, 
Secretary, Sue Messina, Council-
woman, Town of Vestal. 

Lead Services
The EPA, (Environmental Protec-
tion Agency) has passed a new 
mandate for Municipalities to 
identify lead services so we need 
your help in doing this. Please go 
to the following Link and fill out a 
brief survey. 

It shows you how to inspect and 
identify your houses service  
connection. You can complete the 
Water Dept. Survey to let us know 
which pipes you have at your busi-
ness or residence at:  
Survey (townofdickinson.com)

Town of Dickinson 
Aging Demographics

In the year 2000, residents age 
60+ made up 24.2% of the Town 
of Dickinson population. This was 
a decline from the 1990 (24.9%) 
Census data. The 2016 Census 
data estimates that residents 60+ 
population increased by 0.1%. In 
the Town of Dickinson, the 60+ 
population increased from 1,373 
in 1990 to 1,374 on 2016. 

New York  
Association of Towns

Supervisor Michael Marinaccio 
was recently elected as the 2nd 
Vice-president of the Statewide 
Association by a unanimous vote 
of the association membership. “I 
am so very honored to progress to 
2nd Vice-president of our New York 
State Association of Towns and 
I will continue to work for all our 
towns throughout the state in deal-
ing with the many issues that have 
a negative impact on our tax payers 
including Local Home Rule”. 
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YARD WASTE:
IMPORTANT - This is a vital service aimed at collecting limited amounts of vegetation. We 
cannot pick up large amounts of brush, limbs, or tree trunks.

TOWN OF DICKINSON YARD WASTE PICKUP DAY IS MONDAY  

•	 Pickup will begin at 7:00 am on Monday, April 3, 2023 and continue until Tuesday, 
November 13th, 2023.

•	 If  Monday is a holiday, pickup will be on Tuesday. On weeks with a major holiday, pickup 
could be Tuesday or Wednesday after the holiday.

•	 Place grass and other waste in solid containers - NO PLASTIC BAGS! 

Branches and brush need to be bundled and tied in approximately 4-foot lengths.

IMPORTANT - CONTAINERS AND BUNDLES SHOULD NOT WEIGH MORE THAN 40lbs.

Overweight containers/bundles will not be picked up. 

LIMIT OF 6 CANS/BUNDLES PER WEEK

NOTE: Yard waste schedule is enclosed. Please do not put garbage or plastic in your yard waste. 
No dirt or rocks either. This service is for yard waste only. Please don’t put more than forty 
pounds in a can. Containers must have handles on them or they will not be picked up. Yard waste 
pick up starts at 7:00 am every Monday. Depending on how much yard waste is put out governs 
what day it will be picked up. Public Works staff  start at one end of  the Town and keep going until 
it’s all picked up. Weeks that have a holiday on a Monday, pick up will start the next day.

FALL LEAF PICK-UP:
Rake leaves to the curb or place in cans. 

Pickup will begin shortly after leaves begin to fall and will end on the first snowfall. 

Pickup could be any weekday. DO NOT MIX YARD WASTE WITH THE LEAVES.

SORRY - NO COMMERCIAL, BUSINESS, SCHOOL, OR CHURCHES.

SNOW REMOVAL: 
It is against the law to shovel or snow blow into the street.

Please abide by Storm Parking Regulations as posted throughout the Town of  Dickinson.

TOWN OF DICKINSON (Not including Village of  Port Dickinson) SNOW ORDINANCE STATES 
IF THERE ARE 2 INCHES OF SNOW ON THE GROUND, OR 2 INCHES OR MORE PREDICTED - 
NO PARKING WILL BE ALLOWED ON THE TOWN OF DICKINSON STREETS.

CHRISTMAS TREES:
Place at curb for pickup most any day until January 31st, 2023.

This will BE STRICTLY ENFORCED

THANK YOU, 
JOEL KIE, PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSIONER

TOWN OF DICKINSON 
YARD WASTE COLLECTION/SNOW REMOVAL
2023 SCHEDULE AND COLLECTION PROCEDURES
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HELLO FROM THE TOWN CLERK’S OFFICE!
Greetings to the residents of Town of Dickinson

With Sue Cerretani retiring on March 3rd, it is with great excitement that I have the privilege & honor to be 
accepting the position as Town Clerk. Sue has done an exceptional job and she will be missed greatly. We wish 
her all the best in her future endeavors!!  We would also like to extend a warm welcome to the new Deputy 
Town Clerk Linda Lee as she will be a great addition to our office staff. 

Please visit the Town of Dickinson website at www.townofdickinson.com for town news, events, meeting and 
holiday schedules, meeting minutes, yard waste and leaf pickup schedules, and much more.

I am looking forward to serving the Town of Dickinson residents in the coming year.

Wendi Evans, Town Clerk

From Sue Cerretani
On March 3, 2023, I stepped down from the Town Clerk position to enjoy retirement and begin the next chapter 
of my life story. I am grateful to have had the opportunity to serve the residents of the Town of Dickinson over 
the last ten years and hope that I served you well! It has been a pleasure and a privilege.

My Best!

Susan Cerretani

Installation of Corporate Officers for 2023  
Prospect Terrace Fire Company

The Prospect Terrace Fire Company had another busy year providing fire protection to Prospect Ter-
race area of the Town along with assisting several of our mutual aid departments throughout the year. 
On February 4th we held our annual Installation of Fire Company Officers and Fire Company Corpo-
rate Officers that were sworn in by Deputy Town Supervisor Danny Morabito. Due to an unexpected 

illness, Supervisor Mike Marinaccio was not able to perform the Oath of Office Ceremony and the State of the 
Town Address.

We had the unfortunate passing of two of our members: David Morford who served the department for 33 years 
and John Choynowski who served the department for 20 years.

We would also like to remind all town residents that the NYS Burn Ban goes into effect starting March 16th 
to May 14th. Also, we are always looking for new members for many jobs to be done within the department. 
If you are interested in giving back and serving your community, stop on down to the firehouse on Wednesday 
evenings at 6:30 PM to meet with our membership committee. Keep an eye out for several fund-raising events 
that we hold throughout the year. 

The following members were sworn in.

Fire Company Officers                                                 
Chief: Jason Delanoy                                                         

1st Assistant: Chief Kyle Doyle
2nd Assistant Chief: David Tripicco    

Lieutenant: Adam Lubbe
Lieutenant: Michael Cisek

Lieutenant:  Eric Novobiliski
        

Fire Company Board of Directors      
Dave Smith 
Mike Cisek 

Adam Lubbe
Eric Novobilski 
George Zlock

Fire Company Board Officers
President: Tom Pudish

Vice President: John Kolly
2nd Assistant Chief: David Tripicco   

Secretary:  Allison Springfield
Treasurer: Keith Delanoy



6	 TOWN OF DICKINSON6	 APRIL 2023

Town Engineer 
The Town of Dickinson is an MS4 community. What does that mean? Basically, it means that our storm water 
is separate from our sanitary sewer system. All of our rainwater flows into the storm sewers and off to small 
tributaries, making its way to the Chenango and Susquehanna Rivers. From there, it snakes its way down to the 
Chesapeake Bay region. All the contaminates that are deposited on surfaces that receive rain, such as leaking 
oil from your car to the driveway, car washing, and other types of pollutants work their way there. Due to a dead 
zone in the bay area, the EPA (Environmental Protection Agency) and DEC (Department Environmental Conser-
vation) govern and police these water ways. 

What does that mean for you? Please pay attention and do not dump any chemicals like used motor oil, paints 
or old gas down catch basins. Be aware of fertilizers and the potential for run off. If you have to have the perfect 
yard pay attention to the weather and the manufacture’s instructions when it is the best time to apply chemicals 
to your yard. You may not know this, but the town has an ordinance that does not allow discharging of grass 
clipping into the street. 

Please help the Town keep our streams and rivers clean for everyone to enjoy them for boating, fishing, and 
swimming. Some communities use the rivers for drinking water such as Binghamton, and we buy water from 
them. So please be mindful of discharging materials that pollute our water and enjoy our natural resources.

Ron Lake, Town Engineer

Dickinson Gems

Glenwood Road Gorge

Cutler Pond
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2022 was a busy year in the Code 
Enforcement Department. A total 
of 82 building permits representing 
over $1,000,000 worth of con-
struction were issued. Although 
there were no new commercial 
projects, most permits issued were 
for improvements to residential 
properties. These permits included 
new roofs, decks, siding, sheds and 
swimming pools. This is an excel-
lent opportunity to remind residents 
and property owners that building 
permits are required for most proj-
ects that involve improvements to 
the exterior of the property. Fence 
permits are also required for the 
installation of fences. Application 
forms for both building permits and 
fence permits can be found on the 
Town website. The other focus of 
the Code Enforcement Department 
is the enforcement of local codes 
and ordinances. 2022 there were 
118 violations issued and 21 ap-
pearance tickets issued.  These in-
clude unlicensed vehicles, tall grass, 
garbage complaints and unkempt 
properties, snow on sidewalks, etc. 
The New York State Department 
of State several years ago required 
that most violations have a thirty 
-day period for persons to bring 
their properties into conformance. 
Snow on sidewalks violations is 
not subject to the thirty-day confor-
mance requirement. The purpose 
of the 30-day time period was to 
assure that all state residents had 
the same length of time to correct 
violations. If violations are not cor-
rected within that time period, an 
appearance ticket is issued before 
the Town Justice Court. Based on 
the 30-day time period for com-
pliance and the scheduling of an 
appearance ticket, your patience 
is appreciated in trying to resolve 

issues. 

 The Code Enforcement Office has 
also started completing Fire Inspec-
tions of all businesses and apart-
ment complexes within the town. 
This is to ensure the safety of all 
businesses within in the town are 
up to and following NYS Fire Codes. 
Another ongoing issue we have 
been running into is the number of 
complaints regarding garbage on 
rental properties. Per Town code 
Chapter 462 Article 2 Section 462-
3-2 It shall be the duty of every 
owner and occupant to provide, 
for exclusive use his/her parcel, 

household unit or non-household-
er unit, sufficient receptacles for 
solid waste and recyclable material 
ordinarily generated upon such 
parcel. Any container that does not 
conform to the provisions of this 
chapter or that may have ragged 
or sharp edges or any other defect 
liable to hamper or injure the per-
son collecting the contents shall be 
promptly replaced upon notice. The 
owner of a parcel shall be responsi-
ble and liable for compliance with 
this chapter by the occupants of 
said parcel.

Also, to remind all Town residence 
that it is required by NYS Fire Code 
that all homes and buildings have 
visible address identification. This 

helps in the event of an emergency 
for first responders to clearly see 
your address.

505.1Address identification.

New and existing buildings shall 
be provided with approved ad-
dress identification. The address 
identification shall be legible and 
placed in a position that is visible 
from the street or road fronting the 
property. Address identification 
characters shall contrast with their 
background. Address numbers 
shall be Arabic numbers or alpha-
betical letters. Numbers shall not 
be spelled out. Each character shall 
be not less than 4 inches (102 
mm) high with a minimum stroke 
width of 1/2 inch (12.7 mm). 
Where required by the fire code 
official, address identification shall 
be provided in additional approved 
locations to facilitate emergen-
cy response. Where access is by 
means of a private road and the 
building cannot be viewed from the 
public way, a monument, pole or 
other sign or means shall be used 
to identify the structure. Address 
identification shall be maintained.

Exception: Buildings identified un-
der an addressing scheme as part 
of a county wide 911 numbering 
system.

Code Enforcement staff is always 
willing to assist any property owner 
or residents with any questions that 
they may have concerning town 
codes and their requirements. You 
are encouraged to email the Code 
Enforcement Department or leave a 
voice mail message. Contact in-
formation is available on the Town 
Website.

Kyle Doyle, Code Enforcement Officer                                              

CODE ENFORCEMENT DEPARTMENT



MUNICIPAL CLEANUP DAY
The Town of Dickinson will hold a Municipal Cleanup Day 

Saturday, May 20, 2023
from 9 am to 3 pm

 at the Town of Dickinson Highway Garage
 531 Old Front Street, Binghamton, NY 13905

Wastes eligible for this program include bulk items, white goods, scrap metal, wastes from illegal dump 
site cleanups, and other wastes as may be collected through your special cleanup day effort.  Wastes not 
eligible for this waiver include:  General municipal solid wastes, leaves and yard wastes, construction and 
demolition debris, and other wastes that are managed through the course of regular collection services.

•	 White goods (e.g., appliances) will be accepted if the doors are removed.

•	 Tires will be accepted, limited to 8 per residence 

•	 No electronics, chemicals, paints, yard waste or garbage will be accepted

•	 Participation is limited to Town of Dickinson residents only – no businesses. 

•	 Identification is required

Joel Kie, Public Works Commissioner

NYS Bridge & Traffic Circle Project
The Front Street Bridge & Traffic Circle project was completed earlier this year. The New York State Depart-
ment of Transportation, along with their various contractors, did a great job in the construction of this very 
large project and they kept traffic flowing in a very effective manner. Traffic is moving through this area, Front 
St. & Old Front St., very smoothly and safely. The all-purpose trail is a great addition to this project and is ex-
tremely safe with lighting, emergency cell service, sitting area and protection from the vehicles traveling across 
the new bridge. The Town of Dickinson Public Works Department will maintain the trails during snow and ice 
conditions from Old Front St. to the City of Binghamton. 
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Demolition of another 
abandoned property

The Town of Dickinson has been 
working on the demolition of 36 
Pulaski for about 2 years. The 
structure was condemned by the 
town and eventually took the 
owner to State Supreme Court. 
The court sided with the town 
and we are now getting bids for 
the demolition. As we get closer 
to the actual demolition, we will 
keep residents informed and take 
all necessary measures to assure 
that safety measures are taken.

Public Works Commissioner Joel Kie and 
Town Supervisor Michael Marinaccio meeting 
with NYS Senator Lea Webb discussing the 
need of additional funding for roads, court 
fees disbursements and much more.

Public Works

Supervisor Marinaccio participated in the Press Conference with Governor Hochol regarding the 
snow and ice storm that crippled Broome County in April of 2022

Town Website
We invite you to go to our town 
website and to browse through 
it. You can view all town meeting 
minutes, download and print var-
ious forms, contact various town 
officials, review planned events, 
and review the entire Town Code. 
Go to www.townofdickinson.com.. 
There are also links to other sites 
that you may find interesting. 
ZOOM has been temporarily put on 
hold due to technical issues with 
our present system.  

Boland Property
SUNY Broome is purchasing property which is located above Chenan-
go Shores and there is great concern that any development up there 
may cause additional flooding in Chenango Shores along with other 
concerns.  There have been meetings with the residents of Chenan-
go Shores and the town arranged a meeting with county officials and 
some of the Shores residents to further discuss these concerns. At this 
writing, there are no immediate plans for development on this property. 
More information on this issue as it becomes available. 

Demolition of the Walk Bridge
The time frames for the demoli-
tion of the walk bridge as per NYS 
DOT representative, is that the 
letting/bidding of the project will be 
around July/August of this year and 
the demolition should begin around 
September. They do not anticipate 
any major traffic issues on I-81. 
We do anticipate short term noise 
during the night from the jackham-
mering that will take place during 
the demolition. 



10	 TOWN OF DICKINSON10	 APRIL 2023

Supervisor Marinaccio recognizing Town Clerk 
Sue Cerretani and Administrative Assistant 
Bev Wike for their outstanding service to the 
town. Both retired on March 3, 2023

Saying goodbye to Sue Cerretani and Bev 
Wike as they move into retirement phase of 
their lives. We wish them the best!

Broome County Clerk Joe Mihalko recogniz-
ing Town Clerk Sue Cerretani for her years of 
public service

Assemblyman Joe Angelino recognizing Bev and Sue for their long-time public service to the town. 

Retirees

CODE ENFORCEMENT DEPARTMENT
1.	 According to New York State Department of State regulations, we are required to give a 30-day period to 

correct violations.  While this time may seem excessive, we cannot reduce the thirty-day time period so pa-
tience is necessary.  If the violations are not corrected within that time period, an appearance ticket is issued 
for Town Justice Court.

2.	 Building permits are required for the majority of exterior work for new construction and alterations.  This 
includes siding and replacement of roofs.

3.	 In preparing site plans for building permits, please remember that required setbacks are from the property 
lines to the structure.  This is especially important for the front property line.  The Town maintains a right of 
way in front of your property and the property line can vary from 5 to 10 feet from the curb or pavement of 
the road.

The Town of Dickinson has been concerned by the number of repeat offenders with violations dealing with 
garbage and debris on private property.  The Town recently enacted an amendment to the Solid Waste Local 
Law which allows the Town to assess an inspection fee for repeat violators of the local law.  This fee is in addi-
tion to any fines imposed by the Town Court.  The inspection fees range from $0 dollars for the first offense in a 
twelve-month period to $500.00 for a fifth notice of violation.  If the fees are assessed and not paid, the bill will 
be added to the town and county tax bill.  It is our hope that this will reduce the number of repeat offenders and 
will assist in property owners maintaining their property for the betterment of all town residents.
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Notes from your Dog Control Officer:
*If  your dog Passes Away, is Relocated, or Changes Owner-
ship, please be sure to notify the Town Clerk (607) 723-9402 
ext. 2 immediately!  If  you do not notify us of  the changes and 
ignore license renewal forms and calls, you could be sum-
moned into court.  To avoid this, please keep us informed of  
your dog’s status!

*The annual renewal fees are:

$15.00 for spayed/neutered dog license

$25.00 for unspayed/unneutered dog license

$ 3.00 for replacement dog tag

$10.00 late fee applied (15 days past due) 

Court Appearance ticket issued (30 days past due)

*Any person within the limits of  the town, it shall be unlawful 
for any owner of  a dog to be off  the owner’s property, unless 
restrained and controlled by an adequate collar and a leash 
not exceeding eight feet in length.

*The Dog Control Officer is equipped and trained to respond 
to dog related issues ONLY.  If  you need assistance handling 
other domestic animals or nuisance wildlife, contact Broome 
County Communications @ (607) 778-1911.

Greg Starley 
Dickinson Dog Control Officer

Partnering with Town 
of Chenango 

The Town of Dickinson continues 
to join forces with the Town of 
Chenango in acquiring significant 
data and research on the chronic 
flooding issues and most likely 
evidence of our efforts to resolve 
some or all of the flooding issues 
in the past. The Town of Chenan-
go will include how Dickinson is 
affected due to these issues and 
present them to the NYS Legisla-
ture in the hopes to receive much 
needed funds for the estimated 
$12 million dollars to mitigate the 
flooding issues. Any and all pro-
posals for development in areas 
where drainage of storm water is 
present must be carefully exam-
ined to prevent additional storm 
water drainage into Chenango 
Shores and Morningside Heights. 
Dickinson Town Supervisor Mike 
Marinaccio and Chenango Su-
pervisor JoAnne Klenovic are 
hoping to meet with NY Senator 
Lea Webb in the near future to 
discuss possible state funding to 
assist in the flood mitigation work 
that needs to be done.

Contacting Elected Officials
*US Congress, 19th District, Hon. Marcus Molinaro

Washington.................................... 202-225-5441 

Bing. Off ........................................ 607-242-0200

*Senator Lea Webb:  52nd District
Local office at 607-773-8771, NYS Office at 518-455-2677

*Assemblyman Joseph Angelino:  121st District 
Local office 607-648-6080,  Albany office 518-455-2170

*Assemblywoman Donna Lupardo, 123rd District
Local office: 607-723-9047, Albany office 518-455-5431

*County Legislator: District 12, Louis Augostini
louie.augostini@broomecountyny.gov



Town Board
Michael A. Marinaccio................................Town Supervisor, 

Code Enforcement Committee 
Danny Morabito............................................... Councilman, 

Deputy Supervisor, Public Works Committee 
Sharon Exley................................................Councilwoman, 

Public Works Committee
Tom Burns....................................................... Councilman, 

Planning & Zoning Board Committee
Steve Gardner.................................................. Councilman, 

Finance and Personnel Committee
Town Clerk Office
Wendi Evans...................................................... Town Clerk
Linda Lee...............................................Deputy Town Clerk
Admin. Asst/Finance/Water & Sewer Billing.....Darrell Dennison 
Attorney for the Town..................................Nathan VanWhy
Code Enforcement Officer................................... Kyle Doyle
Deputy Code Enforcement...................................... Joel Kie
Town Justice............................................ Kathleen Groover

TOWN OF DICKINSON OFFICES
531 OLD FRONT STREET
BINGHAMTON, NEW YORK 13905

Public Works Commissioner.................................... Joel Kie
Water/Sewer Superintendent........................Matt Fitzpatrick
Town Assessor....................................................Jack Cahill
Assistant Assessor..................... Daniel Scoville Dan Scoville
Zoning Board of Appeals
Nazar Logvis.....................................................Chairperson
Jeanne Compton
Lubomyr Zobniw
Michael Curley
Jason Delanoy
Planning Board
Jerry Ford.........................................................Chairperson
Deb Morello
William Sands
Hans VanHouten
Judie Mickelson
Dog Control Officer...........................................Greg Starley
Town Engineer......................................................Ron Lake

ELECTED & APPOINTED TOWN OFFICIALS

TOWN MEETINGS
Town Board Work Session – 1st Monday of each month except during July, Aug. & Sept. (5:30 pm)

Town Board Regular Meeting – 2nd Monday of each month (6:00 PM) except July, Aug. & Sept. (5:30 pm)

Planning Board & Zoning Board Meetings – go to website for meetings schedule

Please refer to the Town Website for other meetings and cancellations throughout the month
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